
                                                          
 
 

Capital Improvements Committee 
 

April 17, 2018 
 

MEETING SUMMARY 
 
 

A meeting of the Capital Improvement Committee of Oshtemo Township was held on Tuesday, April 
17, 2018 at 1:00 pm in the main conference room of Oshtemo Township, 7275 West Main Street, 
Kalamazoo, Michigan.  Persons in attendance included Libby Heiny-Cogswell, Marc Elliott, Jim 
Porter, Jamie Baker, Tom Wheat, Jim Hoekstra, Carl Benson, and Bernie Mein. 
 
1.  Welcome/Introductions/Call to Order:  Libby Heiny-Cogswell called the meeting to order and 
welcomed members and guests. 
 
2.  Meeting Summaries:  The meeting summary for the January 16, 2018 meeting was reviewed.  The 
meeting minutes were approved by members upon motion by Mein and support by Baker. 
 
3.  Public Sewer Extensions, Phase 1 Project Update:  Members were briefed on project progress in 
regard to financing, engineering-design, and easement acquisitions for the planned 2019 sewer 
extensions in the affected neighborhoods.  The Township is still awaiting formal notification of 
funding from the USDA.  Conceptual engineering design work has commenced for the six Phase I 
neighborhoods.  The conceptual design work has enabled identification of the locations for the two 
sanitary sewer lift stations.  The owners of the properties near the two lift stations will be approached 
to gauge interest in providing easements for the lift stations. 
 
4.  Potential Neighborhood Sidewalk Extensions:  There is an opportunity to build sidewalks with the 
sewers in the affected neighborhoods.  A preliminary concept plan was presented to the board on 
April 10th per the Board’s inquiry to possibly fast-track select sidewalk projects.  The Board 
requested meetings with the neighborhoods to solicit their input.  The meetings with the residents are 
scheduled for early May. 
 
5.  Standard Specifications for Non-Motorized Facilities:  The Township’s specification for sidewalks 
is to extend the concrete walkway through driveways.  The standard does not differentiate new 
construction from retrofit construction through existing drives.  For retrofit construction, it was 
decided to extend the sidewalks through residential driveways; however, due to increased traffic at 
commercial driveways, it was decided not to extend the sidewalks through commercial driveways.  
Stopping the sidewalk at the commercial driveway will give a visual indication to the pedestrian to be 
more aware of vehicles crossing their walking path. 
 



6.  Drake Road Non-Motorized Project, W Main to Stadium Drive:  Staff provided project updates on 
the three phases of the Drake Road non-motorized project.  The northern portion, from West Main to 
Green Meadow, should be approved for funding and constructed this summer.  The remaining two 
portions, Green Meadow to Stadium, are dependent on Amtrak’s approval of the railroad crossing.  
The process to obtain Amtrak’s approval could take years. 
 
7.  2018 Roadway Projects within Oshtemo:  Staff prepared an updated, informational map and 
listing of roadway maintenance projects in Oshtemo by the various lead agencies. 
 
8.  Mandatory Sewer Connection Notifications:  Staff summarized the progress of the mandatory 
sewer connection notices.  About 120 of 320 notices have been sent so far.  Approximately 30 notices 
are sent per month to ensure staff have time to interact with each resident as they receive the notices. 
 
9.  Spring 2018 Hydrant Flushing Schedule:  Staff presented a schedule and map of the City’s 2018 
hydrant flushing plan. 
 
10.  Go! Green Oshtemo:  Members were briefed on a February “Go! Green Oshtemo” community 
input meeting which kicked-off a compressive planning project for parks.  Non-motorized facilities 
and recreational trailway linkages are a major focus.  Individual study groups for parks, non-
motorized, cemeteries, and conservation will have kick-off meetings in April. 
 
11.  Miscellaneous Project/Program Updates & General Information.  An overview of current 
activities and project status were presented, to include: 

• KLA Group Public Water Extension & New Pressure Reduction Station 
• BTR 2.0, Drake Road (WMU project with Oshtemo’s participation to extend public utilities) 
• Stadium Drive Non-Motorized Project, 8th St to 11th St. (potential for MDOT grants) 
• MDOT US 131 bridge replacement over KL Ave (request for Oshtemo participation) 
• LED Street Lights Upgrade 
• Fire Department Project to Replace Hydrant Signs with Wire-Markers/Hydrant-Whips 
• Stormwater Asset Management and Wastewater (SAW) 
• KATS/RCKC CIP Data Initiative (a prototype initiative using GIS technology to capture, 

communicate & coordinate planned (5-years) capital improvements within the public ROW) 
 
12.  Member Comments and Information Items:  No further comments were presented. 
 
13.  Next Meeting:  The next regularly scheduled meeting of the CIC for Oshtemo is July 17, 2018 at 
1:00 pm.   
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